Groundwater flow and piping calculation module

D-GEO FLOW

Deltares systems



Finite Element Model DGFlow in Delta Shell



Manual

D-Geo Flow

D-Geo Flow in Delta Shell

User Manual

Version: 1.0.1 SVN Revision: 52614

January 19, 2018

D-Geo Flow, User Manual

Published and printed by:

Deltares Boussinesqweg 1 2629 HV Delft P.O. 177 2600 MH Delft The Netherlands

telephone: +31 88 335 82 73 fax: +31 88 335 85 82 e-mail: info@deltares.nl www: https://www.deltares.nl

For sales contact:

telephone: +31 88 335 81 88 fax: +31 88 335 81 11 e-mail: sales@deltaressystems.nl www: http://www.deltaressystems.nl

For support contact:

telephone:	+31 88 335 81 00
fax:	+31 88 335 81 11
e-mail:	support@deltaressystems.nl
www:	http://www.deltaressystems.nl

Copyright © 2018 Deltares

All rights reserved. No part of this document may be reproduced in any form by print, photo print, photo copy, microfilm or any other means, without written permission from the publisher: Deltares.

Contents

Li	st of F	gures	v
Li	st of T	ables	vii
1	Ineta	ling Instructions	1
1	1 1	Installing D-Geo Flow as Delta Shell plugin	1
	1.1	1 1 1 Installing D-Geo Flow	1
	12	Starting D-Geo Flow	1
	1.2	1.2.1 Starting D-Geo Flow for the first time	1
2	A Gu	de to this manual	3
	2.1	Introduction	3
	2.2	Overview	3
	2.3	Versions and Revisions	3
	2.4	Known issues and recommended settings	3
3	Modu	le D-Geo Flow: an overview	5
	3.1	What is D-Geo Flow	5
	3.2	System Requirements	5
	3.3	The Delta Shell framework	5
4	Delta	Shell Basics	7
	4.1	Windows	7
		4.1.1 Projects	8
		4.1.2 Main (central) window	9
		4.1.3 Map	10
		4.1.4 Data	12
		4.1.5 Chart	12
		4.1.6 Region	12
		4.1.7 Ioolbox	13
		4.1.8 Properties	14
		4.1.9 Lime navigator	14
	4.0		15
	4.2		15
		4.2.1 Docking tabs separately	15
	4.0		10
	4.3	A 2.1 Dibbons (abortaut kaus)	17
			10
		4.3.2 File	10
		4.3.5 Home	10
		4.3.4 View	20
		4.3.5 10015	20 20
		4.3.7 Scripting	20 21
		4.3.8 Shortcuts	21 21
		4.3.9 Quick access toolbar	22
5	Mod	le D-Geo Flow: Getting started	ეა
.	5 1	Starting a D-Geo Flow model	23
	0.1	5.1.1 Problem definition	_0 23
		5.1.2 Start a new project	_3 23
	5.2	Geometry schematization	 24
		5.2.1 Model properties	24 24

Re	feren	ces		61
	7.4	Default	and recommended settings	59
	7.3	More a	bout piping	57
		7.2.3	Coupled Flow Equation	57
		7.2.2	Flow Equation for Piping	56
		7.2.1	Subsurface Flow Equation	55
	7.2	Mathen	natical Model	55
	7.1	Ground	dwater flow	55
7	Scier	ntific ba	ckground	55
_				
		6.3.3	Output	53
		6.3.2	Input	51
		6.3.1	Start-up project	50
	6.3	Pilot Ca	ase 2: Sea dike steady state calculation	50
		6.2.3	Output	50
		6.2.2	Input	47
		6.2.1	Start-up project	47
	6.2	Pilot Ca	ase 1: River dike	47
	6.1	Descrip	otion of the cases	47
6	D-Ge	o Flow	Tutorial Cases	47
	5.6	Openin	Ig an existing D-Geo Flow model	44
	5.5	Saving	a D-Geo Flow model	43
		5.4.5	Export the results	43
		5.4.4		41
		5.4.3	lime Navigator	40
		5.4.2		38
		5.4.1	Point and grid results	37
	5.4	Visualiz	zation of results	37
	5.3	Perform		35
		5.2.5	Mesh generation	34
		5.2.4	Pipe generation	33
			5.2.3.2 Assigning boundary conditions	31
			5.2.3.1 Types of boundary conditions	29
		5.2.3	Boundary conditions	29
			5.2.2.3 Soil layering (in boreholes)	27
			5.2.2.2 Water properties	26
			5.2.2.1 Soil parameters	25
		5.2.2	Soil stratigraphy	25

List of Figures

4.1	Overview of the graphical user interface, example for a SOBEK 3 model.		. 7
4.2	The project tree window.		. 8
4.3	The central map view		. 9
4.4	The chart window view.		. 10
4.5	The map window.		. 11
4.6	The Data window.		. 12
4.7	Example of the chart window.		. 12
4.8	Example of the region window.		. 13
4.9	Example of the Toolbox window.		. 13
4.10	Example of a property grid in the properties window of a flow model		. 14
4.11	Example of the Time navigator window.		. 14
4.12	The messages window.		. 15
4.13	The message detail window.		. 15
4.14	Docking windows on two screens within the Delta Shell framework		. 16
4.15	Bringing the Time Navigator window to the front		. 16
4.16	Docking the Time Navigator window.		. 16
4.17	Auto hide the Properties window		. 17
4.18	Perform operations using the shortcut keys		. 17
4.19	The File ribbon.		. 18
4.20	The Delta Shell options dialog.		. 19
4.21	The Home ribbon.		. 19
4.22	The View ribbon.		. 19
4.23	The <i>Tools</i> ribbon contains just the <i>Data</i> item.		. 20
4.24	The Map ribbon.		. 20
4.25	The scripting <i>ribbon</i> within Delta Shell.		. 21
4.26	The quick access toolbar.		22
			. 22
	Die a Formation		. 22
5.1	Pipe Formation.		. 23
5.1 5.2	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Madel area exting	 	. 23
5.1 5.2 5.3	Pipe Formation. . Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. . Model properties. .	 	23 23 24 25
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4	Pipe Formation. . Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. . Model properties. . Add new soil. .	· · · · ·	23 23 24 25 26
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties.	· · · · · · ·	23 24 25 26 27
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6	Pipe Formation. . Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. . Model properties. . Add new soil. . Water properties. . The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. .	· · · · · · ·	23 24 25 26 27 27
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7	Pipe Formation. . Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. . Model properties. . Add new soil. . Water properties. . The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. . Creating a copy of a selected borehole. .	· · · · · · · · ·	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the normalized box	 	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 1.29
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.9	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the research of the select Table and Chart (single function).	 	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 1.29 1.29
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the model. Riverside head boundary in the Head window.	 mode	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 1.29 30 30
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Model properties. Add new soil. Model properties. Water properties. Model properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the model. Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model.	 mode	223 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 1.29 30 30 31
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.12 5.13	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the respective function. Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox.	node	223 24 25 26 27 27 27 27 27 28 29 1.29 30 30 31 31
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Select Table and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box.	 mode 	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 27 28 29 1 29 30 30 31 31 31 32
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the respective function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign the boundary condition by selecting an area.	node	 23 24 25 26 27 27 28 29 29 30 31 31 32 32
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.15 5.14	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Model properties. Add new soil. Model properties. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the nodel. Select Table and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign the boundary condition by selecting an area. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions.	mode	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.15 5.16 5.17	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the result of the select Table and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Properties of the pipe.	node	23 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 27 29 29 29 29 29 30 30 31 31 31 32 33 33 33
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.16 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.16 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.16 5.15 5.16 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.18	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the response of the select Table and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Location of the pipe in the model.	 	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 27 27 28 29 29 29 30 31 31 31 31 31 32 33 33 33 33
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.7 5.13 5.16 5.7 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Motions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model.	node	 23 24 25 26 27 27 28 29 30 31 31 31 32 32 33 33 34 34
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.20	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the rescale and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the Properties box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Mesh properties. Mesh in the model	mode	 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 29 30 31 31 31 31 32 33 33 34 34
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the roselect Table and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Mesh properties. Mesh in the model. Validation of the model.	mode	 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 30 30 31 31 32 33 33 34 34 35
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.20 5.21	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Mesh properties. Mesh in the model. Validation of the model. Run the model.	node 	 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 30 31 31 32 33 33 34 34 35 36
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.16 5.17 5.12 5.12 5.13 5.12 5.22 5.23	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the resolution. Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the <i>Properties</i> box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Mesh properties. Mesh in the model Validation of the model. Run the model. Run the model. The model is running.	node	22 23 24 25 26 27 27 27 28 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20 20
5.1 5.2 5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.7 5.8 5.9 5.10 5.11 5.12 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.16 5.17 5.13 5.14 5.15 5.16 5.17 5.18 5.17 5.18 5.19 5.20 5.21 5.22 5.23 5.24	Pipe Formation. Starting a new D-Geo Flow project. Model properties. Add new soil. Water properties. The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window. Creating a copy of a selected borehole. The generated cross section. Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the r Select Table and Chart (single function). Riverside head boundary in the Head window. Boundary conditions of the model. Location of the Boreholes checkbox. Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the Properties box. Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions. Properties of the pipe. Location of the pipe in the model. Mesh properties. Mesh in the model. Validation of the model. Run the model. Validation of the model. Run the model. Unselect the results in the Map box.	node	 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 29 30 31 31 31 31 32 33 33 34 34 36 37

5.26	Selection of results to visualize	8
5.27	Selection of an element of the grid for visualization of results	8
5.28	Definition of Profile	9
5.29	Definition of Profile	9
5.30	Selection of Head in the Results	0
5.31	Time Navigator	1
5.32	Pipe results	.2
5.33	Results for the Equilibrium Head Drop	.2
5.34	Export the results	.3
5.35	Save a model	.3
5.36	Import a model	4
5.37	Open D-Geo Flow model importer	.5
6.1	Cross-section example River dike including boundary conditions. Light Red is "No Flow boundary", light blue is "River side boundary", red is "Polder side	
	boundary" and green is "Polder level"	0
6.2	Cross-section example 2 including boundary conditions (Blue: No Flow, Green:	
	Sea side Head, Purple: Polder side, Yellow: Polder level)	2
7.1	Activation algorithm	8

List of Tables

4.1 4.2	Functions and their descriptions within the scripting <i>ribbon</i> of Delta Shell. Shortcut keys within the scripting editor of Delta Shell.	•	•	•	21 22
5.1	Material properties of the New Soils.	•	•		26
5.2 5.2	Borenoles of the model.	•	•	•	28
5.5	Second boundary condition in the form of boad	•	•	•	21
5.4		•	•	•	51
6.1	Soil properties example 1, River dike				48
6.2	Borehole data example 1, River dike				48
6.3	Riverside head boundary condition				49
6.4	Polder level head boundary condition				49
6.5	Soil properties example 2, Sea dike				51
6.6	Sea dike Borehole data				51
6.7	Sea side head boundary condition				52
6.8	Polder level head boundary condition			•	52
6.9	Adjusted sea side head boundary condition	•	•	•	53
7.1	material parameter ranges				59

1 Installing Instructions

1.1 Installing D-Geo Flow as Delta Shell plugin

1.1.1 Installing D-Geo Flow

After downloading the D-GeoFlow(*version number*).msi, this file should be double-clicked in order to start the installation wizard. The install wizard will take you through the installation process including the creation of program shortcuts. Please select the 'Standard' installation profile when prompted. After installing DS-FLEX the *.lic file needs to be registered. Once done, D-Geo Flow is ready to be used.

1.2 Starting D-Geo Flow

1.2.1 Starting D-Geo Flow for the first time

As mentioned in the previous section, the installation wizard will create a program shortcut in both the Windows Start Menu as well as on the desktop. Please select one of the two to launch D-Geo Flow.

2 A Guide to this manual

2.1 Introduction

This User Manual concerns the (un)saturated groundwater flow and piping module D-Geo Flow.

2.2 Overview

To make this manual more accessible we will briefly describe the contents of each chapter.

This manual consists of the following chapters. In Chapter 3: 'Module D-Geo Flow: an overview' on page 5 the D-Geo Flow module is explained on a general level. In Chapter 5: 'Module D-Geo Flow: Getting started' on page 23 is explained how to get started with the D-Geo Flow module.

D-Geo Flow contains the following Key Features:

- ♦ 2D transient saturated and unsaturated groundwater flow calculation
- ♦ Sellmeijer model implemented for predicting pipe progression
- ♦ Complex subsurface/multi-layer configuration definition through user interface
- Application of time dependent hydraulic loads
- ♦ Graphical and numerical presentation of output of groundwater flow and pipe development over time

2.3 Versions and Revisions

This is version 1.0.1 of the User Manual.

2.4 Known issues and recommended settings

In this version of D-Geo Flow Deltares acknowledges the following known issues:

- In the *drawing mode*: sometimes, when due to overlapping geometric objects (e.g. soil layers) the intersections results into very small, sharp-edged triangles, the meshing of these triangles will fail or are not meshed properly.
- ♦ In the *drawing mode*: moving of individual points by using the mouse is disabled.

For this version of D-Geo Flow Deltares recommends the following settings:

- ♦ To use boreholes for generating (sub)soil geometries.
- ♦ To set the decimal symbol to a 'point'.

3 Module D-Geo Flow: an overview

3.1 What is D-Geo Flow

Software module for groundwater flow simulations and for modeling piping under dikes and dams. D-Geo Flow uses the Delta Shell User Interface in combination with the Finite Element Model DgFlow which includes a piping module.

3.2 System Requirements

Processor Intel i5 Dual Core 2 GHz

RAM Minimal 1 GB

Disk space 500 MB (excluding model and project files)

Screen resolution 1280 x 1024, 64 bit color depth (recommended)

3.3 The Delta Shell framework

D-Geo Flow is a Delta Shell plugin. For more information about Delta Shell, see next chapter.

4 Delta Shell Basics

4.1 Windows

As Delta Shell is an integrated modelling suite, the application is project-based. Within a project several models may be run and combined.

The main user interface is organized in a set of tool and document windows. An example is given in Figure 4.1. The tool windows show properties of the current project, whereas document windows are used to visualize or edit a specific data type. Tool windows can be docked where you prefer — even at a second display. Document windows are, when placed within the framework, always in the central area but may also be docked stand-alone (on a second display, for example). Examples of tool windows are:

- ♦ Project
- ♦ Map
- ♦ Region
- ♦ Properties
- ♦ Chart
- ◊ Data
- ♦ Time navigator
- ♦ Messages
- ♦ Toolbox

Examples of document windows are:

- ♦ Map(s)
- ♦ Editor(s)



Figure 4.1: Overview of the graphical user interface, example for a SOBEK3 model.

In this chapter all tool windows, menus, dockable views, context menus, and ribbons and toolbars will be described. Map functionality and the spatial editor are treated in separate chapters. The specific editors for the different models are described in the user manuals belonging to those model plug-ins.

4.1.1 Projects

The **Project** window is the main navigation window for the project data, showing the total workspace in a tree view (Figure 4.2). In the **Project** all project components are shown. For a project containing a one-dimensional flow model and a map these may look like:

- The model (in this case a 1-dimensional flow model)
 - The model input
 - The network(s)
 - The computational grid(s)
 - o The initial conditions
 - o The boundary conditions
 - o Lateral data
 - o Roughness
 - Wind data
 - The model output/results
- ♦ The map

All project items with sub-levels can be collapsed by a mouse-click on the '-' sign in the tree view. Project data can be sorted by adding new folders to the project tree view and moving models or movable items to designated folders. By clicking on the top left icon in Figure 4.2 the active item in the central Map is located in the tree view.



Figure 4.2: The project tree window.

Several possibilities exist to work with the tree view:

- ♦ Left mouse-click to select
- ♦ Right mouse-click gives a context menu with available actions
- Double-click to show a map or editor in the main (central) window, depending on the parameter

4.1.2 Main (central) window

The main window (Figure 4.3) is by default always placed in the middle of the screen. It can also be docked separately, for example on a second display. It is used to present a map for all geo-referenced modeldata, the editors for other data, and results in charts. The editors for other data are model-specific and therefore described in the manuals for the various model plug-ins.

All items with a geo-reference will be presented on the central map, for example: network, computational grid and output data as layers, comparable to a geographical information system (GIS).



Figure 4.3: The central map view.

When working in the central map, for example on a network, it is possible to add, adjust or delete network components, which is described thoroughly in the D-Flow 1D manual.

Results in charts windows (Figure 4.7) are presented by combining a table view and a 'xy'-plot. The user can visualize separate data points by selecting rows in the table view. The data that is presented in the chart window may also be exported to a *.csv file by clicking the *Csv* export button.

unction		
🖺 Clipboard import 🔋 Csv	import 🖳 Csv export	
Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Discharge at (Zandmaas13, 276) [m³/s]	
▶ 2000/01/01 00:00:00	84.026	
2000/01/01 01:00:00	567.71	
2000/01/01 02:00:00	513.14	
2000/01/01 03:00:00	415.28	
2000/01/01 04:00:00	354.91	
2000/01/01 05:00:00	312.8	
2000/01/01 06:00:00	278.53	
2000/01/01 07:00:00	246.99	
2000/01/01 08:00:00	212.16	
2000/01/01 09:00:00	184.89	
2000/01/01 10:00:00	163.78	
2000/01/01 11:00:00	137.06	
2000/01/01 12:00:00	105.97	
2000/01/01 13:00:00	74.292	
2000/01/01 14:00:00	44.274	
2000/01/01 15:00:00	18.512	
2000/01/01 16:00:00	-0.087847	
2000/01/01 17:00:00	-5.1014	
2000/01/01 18:00:00	2.1799	
2000/01/01 19:00:00	Image: boot state 1.5041 Image: boot state Image: boot state	

Figure 4.4: The chart window view.

4.1.3 Map

The **Map** window (Figure 4.5) manages the active map. In this window layers within the active map can be shown, hidden or adjusted. With the four icons in the top left of the window new \langle shp \rangle - or \langle wms \rangle -layers can be added, removed or exported. With the icons in the top right of the window, the window can be removed or hidden. The window can be retrieved by clicking on *Map* in *View* ribbon.



Figure 4.5: The map window.

4.1.4 Data

The **Data** window (Figure 4.6) can be used to inspect the contents of available data items, when selected in the project window.



Figure 4.6: The Data window.

4.1.5 Chart

The **Chart** window (Figure 4.7) can be used to stack/unstack chart series of the same type or to convert chart series to a certain type (area, line, point, or bar series), Furthermore, series can be selected or deselected within this window.

Chart	×
<u>کی</u>	Stack series
🗹 🥥 🕍 Discharge at (Zandmaas13, 276) [m³/s] Left Axis	
Map Chart Region Operations Toolbox	

Figure 4.7: Example of the chart window.

4.1.6 Region

In the **Region** window (Figure 4.8) all hydrological objects are shown, like river-networks, -catchments or waterbodies. The **Region** window is related to the selected model. While in the central map the model objects are arranged according to their spatial location, the **Region** sorts the model objects by category and chainage. A component that is selected in the **Region** window is also automatically selected in the central map and vice versa.



Figure 4.8: Example of the region window.

4.1.7 Toolbox

In the **Toolbox** window (Figure 4.9), users can quickly add a variety of items (models, standalone items) to the project tree, by selecting 'Add new item' or 'Add new model' after a rightmouse-click on the desired item. Furthermore, users may manage their Python scripts within the **Toolbox** window.



Figure 4.9: Example of the Toolbox window.

4.1.8 Properties

The **Properties** window shows properties for an active selection of the graphical user interface. When a model object is selected in the **Region** window it shows the properties of this object. Accordingly, the **Properties** window of an item selected in the **Project** shows data related to the selected item, for example the simulation time of a <flow model> or a list with output parameters when clicking on the <output> entry. Figure 4.10 shows an example for the properties of a flow model.

In the **Properties** window data can also be edited. If the property grid is insufficient to display the information, for example in case of time series, an additional editor can be opened.

Properties	→ ↓ ×
Water flow model (1D)) -
▲ General	
Name	Flow1D
Status	None
Current time	2016-11-10 00:00:00
Initial conditions	
Model settings	
Output parameters	
Model output time ste	ep 0d 01:00:00:000
Run parameters	
Model parameters	ModelApiParameterProper
Start time	2016-11-10 00:00:00
Time step	0d 01:00:00:000
Stop time	2016-11-11 00:00:00
Use restart	True
Write restart	True
Use save state time rar	nç False
Save state time range:	s 0001-01-01 00:00:00
Save state time range:	t 0d 00:00:00
Save state time range:	s 0001-01-01 00:00:00
Output parameters	

Figure 4.10: Example of a property grid in the properties window of a flow model.

4.1.9 Time navigator

The **Time navigator** is used to navigate through time(steps) of any time-dependent variable. An example is given in Figure 4.11. Each map or side view that shows time-dependent variables has its own time navigator. Users may also play results of time-dependent variables continuously.

Time Navigator								▼ ņ	ıх
Delay: 0.1 sec	-7-20 (Fride	13 0:00 iy 19 juli 20	19-7-2013 12:00 013 till Monday 22 juli 20	20-7-2013 0:00 013)	20-7-2013 12:00	21-7-2013 0:00	21-7-2013 12:00	22-7-201	13 0:

Figure 4.11: Example of the Time navigator window.

4.1.10 Messages

The **Messages** window (Figure 4.12) is a logging window. Messages sent from models or different parts of the system are shown here. When a message is too large to fit within the **Messages** window, the user can open a single message (Figure 4.13) separately by right-mouse-clicking the message and selecting the 'Show details' option.

Messages		- □ ×
 ▲ ● 16:12:04.6 ★ 	** NFO : @(#)Detares, SOBEKSIM Version 4.08.007.37207, Nov 27 2014, 14:0903 *** NFO : Simulation started *** WARNING Substructure initial: Crest level adjusted to bed level in structure Weir, id = ST_Amerongen_zom##1 6*** NFO : inpt = 1 grids 37 into 3 kin = 3 km = 4 k= 1 ***NFO : inpt = 1 grids 37 into 3 kin = 3 km = 3 ks-1 SANB extension for GR0P2S: 1 15 19 CARD = structure screeners. 2 xs = 3 ************************************	DetaShell.Plugins.DeftModels.WaterFlowModel.WaterFlowModel
(1) 16:12:04.6	65 550bet Log	DeltaShell.Plugins.DelftModels.WaterFlowModel.WaterFlowModel
i) 16:12:04.5	Wall colck * Rijn-instance-24*; Smrt tim: 15-0e-2014 161204, 6E Ind time: 15-0e-2014 161204, Run Duration: 00.00000137	DelftTools.Shell.Core.Workflow.TimeDependentModelBase
16:12:04.5	66 Model "Rijn-instance-24" has finished in 5 steps.	DelftTools.Shell.Core.Workflow.TimeDependentModelBase
(i) 16:12:04.5	Wall clock "ipi-flow-model": Start time: 16-Dec:2014 161:204. End time: 16-Dec:2014 161:204. Run Duration: 00:00000135	DelftTools.Shell.Core.Workflow.TimeDependentModelBase
16:12:04.5	56 Model "rijn-flow-model" has finished in 5 steps.	DelftTools.Shell.Core.Workflow.TimeDependentModelBase
Messages Time N	avigator	

Figure 4.12: The messages window.

🖳 Message details	x
TIND :: :: <t< td=""><td>*</td></t<>	*
Irfo Mesages : 4 Warnings : 1 ** Normal End of Sobeksim	÷

Figure 4.13: The message detail window.

Within the **Messages** window the user may select the verbosity of the shown messages, ranging from 'Info messages' to 'Warning messages' to 'Error messages'. It is also possible to clear all messages by clicking **S**.

Furthermore, a run report is shown in the output in the **Project** for each model simulation. This run report contains all the messages (from Delta Shell and the model plug-ins) that occur during a simulation.

Finally, an application log is kept for each session of Delta Shell in the project database. In this log-file, which can be accessed through the *File/Help* or *Home* menus, all messages are stored.

4.2 Dockable views

The Delta Shell framework offers lots of freedom to customize dockable views, which are discussed in this section.

4.2.1 Docking tabs separately

Within the Delta Shell framework the user can dock the separate windows according to personal preferences. These preferences are then saved for future use of the framework. An example of such preferences is presented in Figure 4.14, where windows have been docked on two screens.



Figure 4.14: Docking windows on two screens within the Delta Shell framework.

4.2.2 Multiple tabs

In case two windows are docked in one view, the underlying window (tab) can be brought to the front by simply selecting the tab, as is shown here.

	Messages 🗙 Time Navigator	
0	New channel command: <back> remove last point, <s> toggle snapping, L decrease step, R increase step</s></back>	11/1/2016 11:47:07 AM 🔺
	1 Adding welcome page	11/1/2016 11:32:28 AM 🔳
	Could not load the requested dock layout. The settings are invalid and will be reset to the default state.	11/1/2016 11:32:28 AM
	1 Main window created.	11/1/2016 11:32:27 AM
X	Hiding splash screen	11/1/2016 11:32:26 AM
	f Started in 1943 sec	11/1/2016 11·32·26 AM



By dragging dockable windows with the left mouse button and dropping the window left, right, above or below another one the graphical user interface can be customized according to personal preferences. Here an example of the **Time Navigator** window being docked above the **Properties** window.

Mes	sage	5	▼ џ	x	Time Navigator
0	0	New channel command: <back> remove last point, <s> toggle snap</s></back>	11/1/2016 11:47:07 AM	-	▶ 11 M4 44 D> DM
	0	Adding welcome page	11/1/2016 11:32:28 AM		010100010000000
	1	Could not load the requested dock layout. The settings are invalid an	11/1/2016 11:32:28 AM		01/01/0001 00:00:00
	0	Main window created.	11/1/2016 11:32:27 AM		Delay: 0.1 sec
\sim	0	Hiding splash screen	11/1/2016 11:32:26 AM		
	0	Started in 19.43 sec	11/1/2016 11:32:26 AM	-	
	_				

Figure 4.16: Docking the Time Navigator window.

Additional features are the possibility to remove or (auto) hide the window (top right in Figure 4.16). In case of removal, the window can be retrieved by a mouse-click on *Time Navigator* in the *View* ribbon. Hiding the **Time Navigator** window results in:



Figure 4.17: Auto hide the Properties window

4.3 Ribbons and toolbars

The user can access the toolbars arranged in *ribbons*. Model plug-ins can have their own model specific *ribbon*. The *ribbon* may be auto collapsed by activating the *Collapse the Ribbon* button when right-mouse-clicking on the *ribbon*.

4.3.1 Ribbons (shortcut keys)

Delta Shell makes use of ribbons, just like Microsoft Office. You can use these ribbons for most of the operations. With the ribbons comes shortcut key functionality, providing shortcuts to perform operations. If you press Alt, you will see the letters and numbers to access the ribbons and the ribbon contents (i.e. operations). For example, Alt + H will lead you to the *Home*-ribbon (Figure 4.18).

Note: Implementation of the shortcut key functionality is still work in progress.





Figure 4.18: Perform operations using the shortcut keys

4.3.2 File

The left-most *ribbon* is the *File* ribbon. It has menu-items comparable to most Microsoft applications. Furthermore, it offers users import and export functionality, as well as the *Help* and *Options* dialogs, as shown in Figure 4.19 and Figure 4.20.

۲	E
New	\odot
Save	Start Page
Save As	Open Manual
Open	License
Close	Submit Feedback
•	Show Log
Import Export	About
Recent	
Help	
Plugins	
Options	
Exit	

Figure 4.19: The File ribbon.

Options	×
General Scripting Syntax highlighting	User Settings Image: Show documentation page after start Image: Auto save project on model run Color Theme: Generic
	Real Number Format Sample
	OK Cancel

Figure 4.20: The Delta Shell options dialog.

4.3.3 Home

The second *ribbon* is the *Home* ribbon (Figure 4.21). It harbours some general features for clipboard actions, addition of items, running models, finding items within projects or views, and help functionality.



Figure 4.21: The Home ribbon.

4.3.4 View

The third *ribbon* is the *View* ribbon (Figure 4.22). Here, the user can show or hide windows.

File	Home	Vie	w	Tools		Map			
된 Reset l	Layout After Re	estart	🚰 F	properties		🖄 Chart (Contents	🔀 Region C	ontents
				Messages		🔵 Map C	ontents	ピ Project Ex	plorer
			1 🖄	lime Navig	ator	🄯 Opera	tions	💼 Toolbox	
	Layout					Show	/Hide		

Figure 4.22: The View ribbon.

4.3.5 Tools

The fourth *ribbon* is the *Tools* ribbon (Figure 4.23). By default, it contains only the *Open Case Analysis View* tool. Some model plug-ins offer the installation of extra tools that may be installed. These are documented within the user documentation of those model plug-ins.

File	Home	View	Tools	
🔆 Open 🔇	ase Analysis V	/iew		
	Data			

Figure 4.23: The Tools ribbon contains just the Data item.

4.3.6 Map

The last *ribbon* is the *Map* ribbon (Figure 4.24).

File Hor	ne View Tools Map									
A North Arrow	💫 👬 💠 Zoom Previous 🧉 Map Coordinate System	• 10	응 소 == 소 [1	li]∉ X ∖5	F Show Profile	🗅 🔽 🗑 🤗 🖻	n 🔝 📫 💩 🗄 🖄 🖠	Coverage Eijsden - Keizersveer	🕞 🐝 📐 🏦 Ar	dd Load
👪 Legend	🕫 🔍 🔿 Zoom Next 🛛 🔓 Export As Image	👒 Show Color Scale 🛛 🔧	特点の 1	~ 🖞 🔩		ጊ 🐨 😨 🔺 🖷	[] J ⊗ 🏨 🗶		@ A/	dd Observation Point
15 Scale Bar	🍪 🌆 📵 Query Features 🛍 Query Time Series	-1	2 E ?	4		🔴 👿 🗑 🗶 🍾	@ <u>A</u> <u>A</u>		2 Fi	nd Grid Cell
Decorations	Tools	Spatial Oper	ations	Edit	Grid Profile	Network	Area R	e Network Coverage	An	Water Quality

Figure 4.24: The Map ribbon.

This will be used heavily, while it harbours all Geospatial functions, like:

- ♦ Decorations for the map
 - North arrow
 - Scale bar
 - □ Legend
 - □ ...
- ♦ Tools to customize the map view
 - □ Select a single item
 - Select multiple items by drawing a curve
 - Pan
 - Zoom to Extents
 - Zoom by drawing a rectangle
 - Zoom to Measure distance
 - ...
- ♦ *Edit* polygons, for example within a network, basin, or waterbody
 - Move geometry point(s)
 - Add geometry point(s)
 - Remove geometry point(s)
- ♦ Creation of a model Network, for example for D-Flow 1D
 - Add new Branch
 - D Split Branch
 - Add Cross section

- Add Weir
- Add Pump
- ...

Still, all functions of the category can be activated as they will appear in the drop-down panel.

4.3.7 Scripting

When you open the scripting editor in Delta Shell, a Scripting *ribbon* category will appear. This ribbon has the following additional options (see also Figure 4.25), which are described in Table 4.1:



Figure 4.25: The scripting ribbon within Delta Shell.

Function	Description
Run script	Executes the selected text. If no text is selected then it will
	execute the entire script
Clear cached variables	Clears all variables and loaded libraries from memory
Debugging	Enables/Disables the debug option. When enabled you can add break point to the code (using E^{0} or clicking in the mar
	and the code will stop at this point before executing the
	statement (use F10 (step over) or F11 (step into) for a more
	step by step approach)
Python variables	Show or hide python variables (like _var_) in code comple-
	tion
Insert spaces/tabs	Determines if spaces or tab characters are added when
	pressing tab
Tab size	Sets the number of spaces that are considered equal to a
	tab character
Save before run	Saves the changes to the file before running
Create region	Creates a new region surrounding the selected text
Comment selection	Comments out the selected text
Convert to space indenting	Converts all tab characters in the script to spaces. The num-
	ber of spaces is determined by Tab size
Convert to tab indenting	Converts all x number of space characters (determined by
	Tab size) in the script to tabs
Python (documentation)	Opens a link to the python website, showing you the python
Dolto Shall (decumentation)	Syntax and standard libraries
	erated documentation of the Delta Shell ani)
	orated documentation of the Delta Oriel app

Table 4.1: Functions and their descriptions within the scripting ribbon of Delta Shell.

4.3.8 Shortcuts

The shortcut keys of the scripting editor within Delta Shell are documented in Table 4.2.

Shortcut	Function
Ctrl + Enter	Run selection (or entire script with no selection)
Ctrl + Shift +	Run current region (region where the cursor is in)
Enter	
Ctrl + X	Cut selection
Ctrl + C	Copy selection
Ctrl + V	Paste selection
Ctrl + S	Save script
Ctrl + -	Collapse all regions
Ctrl + +	Expand all regions
Ctrl + "	Comment or Uncomment current selection
Ctrl + W	Add selection as watch variable
Ctrl + H	Highlight current selection in script (press esc to cancel)
F9	Add/remove breakpoint (In debug mode only)
F5	Continue running (In debug mode only — when on breakpoint)
Shift + F5	Stop running (In debug mode only — when on breakpoint)
F10	Step over current line and break on next line (In debug mode only - when on breakpoint)
F11	Step into current line if possible, otherwise go to next line
	(In debug mode only — when on breakpoint). This is used
	to debug functions declared in the same script (that have already runned)

Table 4.2: Shortcut keys within the scripting editor of Delta Shell.

4.3.9

9 Quick access toolbar

Note: The user can make frequently used functions available by a single mouse-click in the *Quick Access Toolbar*, the top-most part of the application-window. Do this by right-mouse-clicking a ribbon item and selecting *Add to Quick Access Toolbar*.



Figure 4.26: The quick access toolbar.

5 Module D-Geo Flow: Getting started

5.1 Starting a D-Geo Flow model

In this chapter it is explained how to get started with D-Geo Flow. The tutorial describes general procedures for the creation of a geometry model, the assignment of soil properties and boundary conditions, the generation of a finite element mesh, the execution of a calculation and the visualisation of the results.

5.1.1 Problem definition

In this tutorial a first application is considered, namely the piping mechanism under a dike.



Figure 5.1: Pipe Formation.

A dike is built on a sandy aquifer covered by a cohesive top layer. The water level in the river varies with time. The hydraulic gradient across the structure results in a groundwater flow through the aquifer. Transient flow calculations with D-Geo Flow define the formation of a pipe at the polder side and its backwards development from the toe up to the river side. It should be noted that the results of transient flow piping analysis calculations are currently subject of investigation. It is therefore recommended to start with incompressible flow analysis and consult an expert before conducting transient flow piping calculations.

5.1.2 Start a new project

Open the Delta Shell GUI. On the Home tab, click on New Model

Choose D-Geo Flow Model.

3 二 (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2)	Project - Delta Swel	
Poste X Defete Cipboard New New New New New New Poster	Nor-MA Barrer Q Forenania Norderet Devices Annual Devices Norder Norderet Norder Norder	Pute Cipbard
Project • # X	Start Page ×	♥ Properties
80	2 Jan In	(Beaister) - Project -
9).Poped (1) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2) (2	Image: Constraint of the constraint o	Sond Project Project Deceman Project Deceman Deceeman Deceman Deceman Deceman Deceman
		·
	Marge ∯ 0.450g satisme page	- 0 × 2003 PM = 2003 PM = 2003 PM
	Original in Column (in Column) Original (in Column) Origin	21013 PM a Name of the project phone to the uner
Unde (Rode Chard Her Teather	Norman Parkinstein	

Figure 5.2: Starting a new D-Geo Flow project.

- ♦ Under the *View* ribbon, at the top of the window, you can select the boxes that you want to visualize. Ensure that all the boxes are selected.
- ◊ In the project box, extend the tab Project1 → D-Geo Flow Model. Click on D-Geo Flow Model icon.
- ♦ You can rename your model by a right mouse click on D-Geo Flow Model (the standard name for a new model) and choosing Rename. Let's call our model "Piping".

5.2 Geometry schematization

5.2.1 Model properties

- ♦ Click on *D-Geo Flow Model* icon.
- ♦ Insert the model properties in the *Properties* box, as indicated in the figure below. The properties can be visualized either in categorized or alphabetical order.

Properties	- □×
DgFlow model properties	•
A Time properties	
Start time	2017/03/10 00:00:00
End time	2017/03/11 00:00:00
Time Steps	288
Time step	00:05:00
⁴ Output properties	
Output Step Interval	1
Output time step	00:05:00
A Settings	
NDim	2
Analysis	flow
MPicard	1000
Gravity	9.81
ErrLin	1E-12
ErrNonLin	1E-06
Working Directory	C:\Users\nuttall\AppData\Local\Temp\
File Name	DgTestXXX
Advanced Mode	
Advanced Mode	False
Time step	
Time step running model	

Figure 5.3: Model properties.

The total calculation time is 1 day and the output results are produced every 5 minutes. The results are visualized at every interval, meaning that the output time step results equal to the time step used in the calculation. The meaning of MPicard, ErrLin and ErrNonLin is further explained in 'Scientific background' on page 55. The working directory indicates where the results are temporary stored. The results will be stored in a folder with the same name as the file name. The advanced mode is set to False.

5.2.2 Soil stratigraphy

5.2.2.1 Soil parameters

♦ In the *project* box, extend the tab $Project1 \rightarrow Piping \rightarrow Input \rightarrow Materials. Right-click on the$ *soils*folder and select*Add new soil*.

Project	•	ņ	х
9			
Project1 Piping Add new soil Boreholes Boundary Conditions Pipes Grid Cond C			

Figure 5.4: Add new soil.

- ♦ In the same way, create four more soil materials.
- ♦ Extend the Soil tab and click on New Soil that you just created.
- ♦ Insert the following properties in the *Properties* box:

General					
Name	Dike	Blanket	Aquifer top	Blanket polder side	Aquifer bottom
Color	244; 164; 96	250; 128; 114	255; 228; 225	160; 82; 45	255; 215; 0
Other					
Porosity [-]	0.4	0.5	0.3	0.5	0.5
Compressibility $[m^2/N]$	0	0	0	0	0
Grain particle density, [kg/m^3]	2650	2650	2650	2650	2650
Particle diameter, D_70 [m]	0.0001	0.0001	0.0002	0.0001	0.0001
White's constant, η [-]	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
Bedding angle, θ [°]	37	37	37	37	37
Permeability					
Hydraulic conductivity - K_X [m/day]	0.01	0.01	10	0.01	30
Hydraulic conductivity - K_Y [m/day]	0.01	0.01	10	0.01	30

5.2.2.2 Water properties

- \diamond In the *project* box, extend the tab *Project1* \rightarrow *Piping* \rightarrow *Input* \rightarrow *Materials*. Click on the *Water* folder.
- ♦ Check that the following properties are assigned to the water:
| Properties | | • 🗆 X |
|--|--------|-------|
| Water properties | | • |
| | | |
| 4 Water Properties | | |
| Name | Water | |
| Compressibility, β [m²/N] | 5E-10 | |
| Density, ρ ^ı [kg/m ³] | 1000 | |
| Viscosity, µ ^I [Ns/m ²] | 0.0013 | |
| Name
Name of water | | |

Figure 5.5: Water properties.

5.2.2.3 Soil layering (in boreholes)

- ◇ Right-click on the *Boreholes* folder and select *Add new borehole*. Double click on the borehole just created and a new window will open.
- ♦ The first borehole is located at the x-coordinate equal to 0. Its top level is at -2 m and it consists of two layers, namely Aquifer top from -2 m to -12 m and Aquifer bottom from -12 m to -20 m.
- ◇ Place the pointer on top of the borehole and select *Aquifer Top* to assign this material to the borehole.
- ◇ Right-click on the borehole in order to add new layers. Set the *Top level* at z = -2 m and the first Level at z = -12 m. Assign *Aquifer bottom* to the second layer and set the deepest level at -20m. Keep the X position at x = 0.



Figure 5.6: The generated borehole in the Borehole 1 window.

Add a second borehole. You can do it in two ways: you can right-click on the borehole folder to add a new borehole as previously done, or you can right click on borehole 1 and select *Create copy of Borehole 1*. In this way, a new borehole, identical to Borehole 1, will be created.



Figure 5.7: Creating a copy of a selected borehole.

♦ In this way, create 12 boreholes as given in the following table:

Borehole	X	Тор	Material	Level	Material	Level	Material	Level	Material	Level
number	position	Level	1st Layer		2nd Layer		3rd Layer		4th Layer	
1	0	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20				
2	6	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20				
3	10	0	Blanket	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20		
4	20	0	Blanket	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20		
5	32.5	5	Dike	0	Blanket	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20
6	37.5	5	Dike	0	Blanket	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20
7	48	0	Blanket	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20		
8	58.25	0	Blanket	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20		
9	60	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20				
10	63.75	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20				
11	67.5	0	Blanket polder side	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20		
12	100	0	Blanket polder side	-2	Aquifer top	-12	Aquifer bottom	-20		

Table 5.2: Boreholes of the model.

Once you create the 12 boreholes, right click on the *Boreholes* folder and select *Create cross-section*. The cross-section will appear after double-clicking on "Piping" (i.e. your model).



Figure 5.8: The generated cross section.

5.2.3 Boundary conditions

5.2.3.1 Types of boundary conditions

- ♦ Right-click on the Boundary Conditions folder in the project box and select Add submerging boundary condition.
- Click in Submerging Boundary1, that you just created, and, in the Properties box, set the name to Riverside head boundary and the color to 75; 110; 187
- ♦ We assign the boundary condition in the form of head. Return to the *project* box and, under the *Riverside head boundary* tab, double click on *Head*.



Figure 5.9: Add Riverside head boundary as Head in the boundary conditions of the model.

♦ A new window appears. Select Table and Chart (single function)

Open With	x
Choose view to open:	
Table and Chart (multiple functions)	
Table and Charcteringle function)	
🔲 Use as default	OK Cancel

Figure 5.10: Select Table and Chart (single function).

♦ In the *Head* tab insert the boundary condition as given below:

Table 5.3: Boundary condition for the Riverside head boundary in the form of head.

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]
2017-03-10 00:00:00	2
2017-03-10 12:00:00	6.5
2017-03-11 00:00:00	2



Figure 5.11: Riverside head boundary in the Head window.

- Add a second boundary condition: select Add head boundary condition. In the Properties box, set the name to Polder level and the color to 186; 251; 97
- ♦ In the same way as described above. Set the following Time and Head:

Table 5.4: Second boundary condition in the form of head.

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]
2017-03-10 00:00:00	0
2017-03-11 00:00:00	2

- You still need to define two boundary conditions. The first is a seepage boundary condition. Therefore select Add seepage boundary condition. Rename it to 'Blanket polder side'.
- ♦ The last boundary condition that needs to be assigned is the default no boundary condition to the boundaries where no conditions are applied. This will be done later, first we need to assign the boundary condition to the boundaries of our model.

5.2.3.2 Assigning boundary conditions

Now you have to assign the boundary condition to the model. You need to assign the boundary conditions that you just created at the top of the model, as indicated in the figure below. The default (no flow) boundary conditions will be then assigned to the three remaining sides of the model.



Figure 5.12: Boundary conditions of the model.

 \diamond Go the the box Map \rightarrow extend the list \rightarrow uncheck the Boreholes checkbox. Do this in order to make the boreholes invisible so all the boundaries can be selected.



Figure 5.13: Location of the Boreholes checkbox.

Select the line at the top left of the model. This line is defined as LINESTRING (0 -2, 6 -2) from the x and y- coordinates of its two points. In the *Properties* box, set the Boundary condistion to Riverside head boundary.



Figure 5.14: Select a line and assign the boundary condition in the Properties box.

♦ Alternatively, you can left-click on the mouse and select an area. In such a way you can assign a boundary condition to multiple lines.

J ⊇ J = (* v Gis File Home View Map		Projectă - Delta Shell	= 8 ×
▲ North Arrow ▲ : + ← Zoom Previous ● Map Coordinate System ■ Expend ● @ + Zoom Next ■ Expend As Image ■ Scale Bar ● @ @ @ Query Features @ Query Time Series ■ Deconstorm ■ @ @ Query Features ■ Tool	Show Profile Draw Go to polygon - origin Grid Profile Costs-struction tools		
Project	• a 🗙 Start Page 😑 DgFlow Model 🗙 Head	*	Properties • a x
C			
Image: Second			2024 III
Max	- 4 1		
	Messages	- a ×	
10 10 10 10	3x DoFlowGeometryProperties	6/28/2017 5/41/59 PM +	
🕞 😝 Map	11x DoFlowBoundaryLineProperties	6/28/2017 5/41/59 PM	
⊕- I DgFlow Model	Selected multiple objects:	6/28/2017 5-41-59 PM	
- 📝 Origin point	A De De De De de constant de constant	6/28/2012 5-41-48 264	
@- []] Results	0 11 Defendence property	6/18/2017 5-11-28 fb1	
- E Boreholes	X Selected on disks shierts	4/18/2017 5-41-48 544	
- E Pipe	De De De Carroling de Vaget de	6/20/2017 F-01-04 FM	
- 🛛 Boundary conditions	3x Ugriowoeomeoyrroperses	0/20/201/ 3042++ PM	
E Unstructured Grid	11x DgriowboundaryUnemoperties	6/28/2017 504144 PM	
Image:	Selected multiple objects:	6/28/2017 564164 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowBoundaryLineProperties	6/28/2017 5/37/31 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowGeometryProperties	6/28/2017 5:37:29 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowBoundaryLineProperties	6/28/2017 5:36:19 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowGeometryProperties	6/28/2017 5:36:18 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowGeometryProperties	6/28/2017 5:36:16 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowGeometryProperties	6/28/2017 5:36:14 PM	
	Selected object of type: DgFlowBoundaryLineProperties	6/28/2017 5:36:05 PM	
	Selected object of type: DoFlowGeometryProperties	6/28/2017 5:36:03 PM **	
Undo / Redo Chart Mao Toolbox	Messages Time Navigator		

Figure 5.15: Assign the boundary condition by selecting an area.

Pay attention that the boundary conditions have to be assigned both to the lines and to the points. If boundary conditions are not assigned to some points, select the point and assign the boundary condition.

Once boundary conditions are assigned to the top of the model, you can assign default no flow boundary condition to the remaining boundaries. In order to do so, right-click on the *Boundary Conditions* folder in the *project* box and select *Add default (no flow) boundary conditions*. Rename this boundary condition as "No Flow" and assign the color (59; 218; 43)



Figure 5.16: Assign default (no flow) boundary conditions.

Now all the boundaries of the model have assigned boundary conditions.

5.2.4 Pipe generation

- ♦ Right-click on the *Pipe* folder in the *project* box and select *Add new pipe*.
- Click in *Pipe*, that you just created, and, in the *Properties* box, set the name to start X position to 6, the exit X position to 60 and the Y-Position to -2

Pro	perties DgFlowPipeDataProperties_Disp	olayName	• # ×
]2↓		
4	General		
	Name	Pipe	
4	Position		
	Start: X	6	
	Exit: X	60	
	Y-Position	-2	

Figure 5.17: Properties of the pipe.

The pipe runs horizontally from the dike toe at river to the bottom of the ditch to the dike side.



Figure 5.18: Location of the pipe in the model.

5.2.5 Mesh generation

- ♦ Click on the *Grid* folder in the *project* box.
- ◇ In the *project* box, assign the coarseness of the mesh equal to 2.5 and the Pipe Coarseness equal to 6.

Properties	- □ ×					
DgFlowProjectTreeItemProperties	•					
Mesh Data						
Default Mesh Coarseness [m]	2.5					
Pipe Coarseness [-]	6					
Mesh Parameters						
Cell Count	2044					
Min Angle [deg]	5.09					
Max Angle [deg]	158.70					
Max Angle [deg] 158.70 Default Mesh Coarseness [m] The default mesh coarseness is the size of the side of an element on the boundary edges of the geometry polygons Map Properties						

Figure 5.19: Mesh properties.

♦ Now you can generate the mesh. Right-click on the *Grid* folder in the *project* box and select *Generate grid*.



Figure 5.20: Mesh in the model

5.3 Performing calculations

Before performing the calculation, you can validate the model in order to check if the model is ready and calculations can be carried on.

In the *project* box, right-click on the project tab and select *Validate*. A new window appears: all the inputs have a green mark. The model is validated and calculations can be done.



Figure 5.21: Validation of the model.

♦ In the *project* box, right-click on the project tab and select *Run model*.

Figure 5.22: Run the model.

♦ A new window appears, which indicates the progress of the calculation.



Figure 5.23: The model is running.

5.4 Visualization of results

There are several ways in which the results of the calculations can be visualised. This chapter describes how to do so.

5.4.1 Point and grid results

The first way to visualize results is to select a point and obtain the results for that specific point. In the *Map* box, unselect the *Results*.



Figure 5.24: Unselect the results in the Map box.

Now you can see the grid and select a point. Right-click and select Query time series.



Figure 5.25: Selection of a point for visualization of results.

Se	elect T	ime Deper	ndent Spatial Dat	
	Availa	ble items		ОК
		Owner	SpatialData	
	•	Piping	Pressure	Cancel
		Piping	Head	
L		-		

Select the results that you want to visualize, such as for example Head.

Figure 5.26: Selection of results to visualize.

You will now obtain a graph with Time in the x-axis and Head in the vertical axes.

At the same way, you can visualize the results for an element of the grid. Right-click on an element and select *Query time series*, as previously done. You can visualize the results in term of permeability in x direction, permeability in y direction and velocity



Figure 5.27: Selection of an element of the grid for visualization of results.

5.4.2 Profile results

You can also visualize the results along a profile for a specific output, while using the Time Navigator.

- In the Map box, select only the Result that you want to visualize. Select, for example, Head.
- ♦ In the Map tab sheet , at the top of the window, select Show Profile

◇ Left-click at the left of the profile near point (0;-10) and double left-click at the right of the profile, around point (100; -2).



Figure 5.28: Definition of Profile

♦ A new window Head profile will open with the values of the head along the chosen profile.

	Start Page	🔵 🔵 DgF	low Model	Pressure profile	🔐 Head profile	х	Ŧ
1	🖳 Csv expo	t					
	offset [-]	value [-]					
Þ	0	-999					value [-]
	0.99636	3.5405					
	1.9927	3.5148				3.6	A
	2.9891	3.5148				2.4	
	3.9854	3.667				5.4	
	4.9818	3.667				3.2	
	5.9781	3.667				3 -	L
	6.9745	3.5838				2.8	
	7.9709	3.5838				2.6	
	8.9672	3.4756				2.4	
	9.9636	3.4756			1	2.4	
	10.96	3.3541			1	2.2	
	11.956	3.3541				2 -	
	12.953	3.2221				1.8	
	13.949	3.2221				1.6	
	14.945	3.0678				1.4	
	15.942	3.0813				1.4	
	16.938	2.9403				1.2	
	17.934	2.9403				1 -	L
	18.931	2.9319				0.8	
	19.927	2.8097					
	20.923	2.7712					0 20 40 60 80
144	21.92	2.6775 ord 1 of 101	н н +		•		offset [-]

Figure 5.29: Definition of Profile

5.4.3 Time Navigator

Another way to visualize the results is to see how the parameters are changing in time within the whole model.

In the *Map* box, select the Results in order to make them visible. Extend the tab *Results* and select only *Head*.

Map	•	ņ	x
🖃 📵 Мар			
🖕 🔽 Piping			
📝 Origin point			
🕂 🔽 Results			
🖶 - 🥅 Pipe			
🔽 Head			
···· 🔲 Pressure			
···· 🔲 Velocity			
🔲 Permeability_X			
Permeability_Y			
L 🔲 Water			
V Pipe			
Doreholes			
📝 Boundary conditions			
📝 Unstructured Grid			
🗄 🐨 📝 CrossSection			

Figure 5.30: Selection of Head in the Results.

In the *Time Navigator* window, you can run a simulation which shows the results in the main window.



Figure 5.31: Time Navigator.

5.4.4 Piping results

The results for the pipe are available in a different window.

♦ In the *project* box, extend the tab *Project1* → *Piping* → *Output* → *Pipe results*. Here you find the results for the pipe.



Figure 5.32: Pipe results.

Double click on *Equilibrium Head Drop*. A new window appears asking if you want to visualize the results in a table and chart with multiple functions or with only one function. Select the second option, so that every result will be plotted in a different chart.

You will now see a graph with the	applied Head Drop	[m] versus the Pipe Lei	ngth [m].
-----------------------------------	-------------------	-------------------------	-----------



Figure 5.33: Results for the Equilibrium Head Drop.

5.4.5 Export the results

There are two ways in which you can export the results:

- 1 Export the results in a Csv file by selecting the *Csv export tab* at the left top of the result window.
- 2 Right click on the chart and select Export as Image..



Figure 5.34: Export the results.

5.5 Saving a D-Geo Flow model

You can save the model by selecting the save icon at the top of the Delta Shell GUI.



Figure 5.35: Save a model.

5.6 Opening an existing D-Geo Flow model

If you, instead, want to open an existing model, you can do so in two ways. You can either select the *Import* tab in the Home ribbon or you can right-click in the tab *Project1* in the *project* box and select *Import*.



Figure 5.36: Import a model.

Choose *D-Geo Flow* model importer from the available data.

lect Type of Data	1.784	1.84		-2
Туре:				
Data Import				
IDF importer	NetCDF Regular 2D Grid	Points from XYZ-file	Project	
Raster File	🍫 Time Series (.csv)	Time-Dependent Grid		
Geo				
DgFlow model importer				
				OK Cancel
				Cancer

Figure 5.37: Open D-Geo Flow model importer.

You can now select the file that you want to open.

6 D-Geo Flow Tutorial Cases

6.1 Description of the cases

This tutorial provides two examples for D-Geo Flow: a river dike and a sea dike. General remarks are:

- In the current document the decimal point is used as a decimal separator (conform international notations), note that D-Geo Flow requires a decimal point in your 'regional settings' (Windows).
- Note that when 2 or more D-Geo Flow models are open in the same project, the save function will only save the changes made to the project that is highlighted in the project window.
- ◇ D-Geo Flow offers transient flow piping analysis. The results of these kind of analyses are currently still subject of investigation. It is therefore recommended to start with incompressible flow analysis and consult an expert before conducting transient flow piping calculations.

6.2 Pilot Case 1: River dike

6.2.1 Start-up project

- 1. Start-up D-Geo Flow
- 2. In the top taskbar, click on File \rightarrow New
- 3. In the Home tab, in the Project window, right-click on the project and click on add \rightarrow New Model . . .
- 4. Select the D-Geo Flow Model and press on OK.
- On the top taskbar click on File → Save As and safe your project as River_dike_tutorial in your preferred folder.

6.2.2 Input

 1 In the Project window, go to River_dike_tutorial -> D-Geo Flow Model. In the properties window, set the Start time to: 2017/03/10 00:00:00; set the End time to: 2017/03/11 00:00:00; set the number of Time steps to 288 (i.e. 5 minutes). For the steady state calculations the time step in relation to the head increase is of importance because this determines the head increase that is applied per calculation step. In the current example, the head is increased by 4.5 m in 12 hours (see Table 6.1). This gives an increase of 0.03 m/time step.

The size of the head drop per time step affects the accuracy of the piping calculation. Other factors that influence the accuracy are the mesh size, the accuracy with which parameter values and boundary condition values are known and the accuracy of the schematisation. It is noted that the rate of head increase does not influence the results for steady state calculations.

2. Set gravity to 10 and adapt MPicard to 1000. Do not adapt the other parameters under settings. Note that if the value of gravity is changed during the project, the corresponding hydraulic conductivity must be manually updated.

MPicard controls the stepsize by which the pipe height is adjusted to achieve equilibrium. The stepsize is 100*D70/ MPicard. A larger stepsize (smaller MPicard) results in lower accuracy but faster calculation

- In the Project window, go to River_dike_tutorial → D-Geo Flow Model → Input → Materials → Soils and right click on Soils and select "Add new soil". Click on the newly added soil.
- 4. In the Properties window Fill in the parameters for "Dike" stated in Table 6.1.
- 5. Repeat step 3 for all the other materials given in Table 6.1. It is recommended to use a different colour for each material. It is also possible to right click a soil and select 'Create copy of 'material name' '. Automatically a new soil material is created with the same properties. This is a useful option for soils with the same parameters. Note that the grain particle density, particle diameter, White's constant and bedding angle values as given in Table 6.1 for the case of the "Dike", "Blanket", "Blanket polder side" and "Aquifer bottom" materials are not used further in the calculation analysis. Despite this, minimum allowable values for the above parameters are specified in D-Geo Flow to avoid errors in the model parameters validation report.
- 6. Set the water parameters as compressibility, $\beta = 0$ m²/N; density, $\rho = 1000$ kg/m³; viscosity, $\mu = 0.001$ Ns/m^2 .

Name	Dike	Blanket	Aquifer Top	Blanket polder side	Aquifer Bottom
Porosity [-]	0.4	0.5	0.3	0.5	0.5
Compressibility [m ² /N]	0	0	0	0	0
Grain particle density [kg/m ³]	2650	2650	2650	2650	2650
Particle Diameter D_70 [m]	0.0001	0.0001	0.0002	0.0001	0.0001
White's Constant η [-]	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
Bedding Angle θ [°]	37	37	37	37	37
Hydraulic Conductivity – K_x [m/day]	0.01	0.01	10	0.01	30
Hydraulic Conductivity – K_y [m/day]	0.01	0.01	10	0.01	30

Table 6.1: Soil properties example 1, River dike

Borehole nr	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12
X Position	0	6	10	20	32.5	37.5	48	58.25	60	63.75	67.5	100
Layer 1	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Blanket	Blanket	Dike	Dike	Blanket	Blanket	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Blanket polder side	Blanket polder side
Top level Layer 1	-2	-2	0	0	5	5	0	0	-2	-2	0	0
Layer 2	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Blanket	Blanket	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer top	Aquifer top
Top level Layer 2	-12	-12	-2	-2	0	0	-2	-2	-12	-12	-2	-2
Layer 3	-	-	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	-	-	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom
Top level Layer 3	-	-	-12	-12	-2	-2	-12	-12	-	-	-12	-12
Layer 4	-	-	-	-	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	-	-	-	-	-	-
Top level Layer 4	-	-	-	-	-12	-12	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bottom level	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20	-20

Table 6.2: Borehole data example 1, River dike

- 7. In the project window, go to River_dike_tutorial \rightarrow D-Geo Flow Model \rightarrow Input \rightarrow Boreholes and right click on Boreholes and select "Add new borehole". Double click on the newly added borehole.
- 8. For the newly added borehole, in the borehole window, keep the X position at 0 and set the Top level at -2 m.
- 9. In the borehole window, hover your mouse over the soil, a dropdown menu appears and select Aquifer top. Set the bottom level at -12 m.
- 10. In the borehole window right click on the soil layer and select: "add layer", in the dropdown menu, select Aquifer bottom for the second layer. Set the bottom level at -20m. Repeat Step 7 to Step 10 for the remaining boreholes, stated in Table 6.2. Note to always double

click on the newly added borehole to view this borehole. Note it is also possible to add boreholes by right clicking on a borehole and copying this borehole.

- 11. When all boreholes are created, in the project window, right-click on Boreholes and select "create cross-section".
- 12. In the project window, double click on D-Geo Flow model to view the geometry.
- In the project window, go to River_dike_tutorial → D-Geo Flow Model → Input → Boundary ary Conditions. Right click on Boundary Conditions and select "Add Submerging boundary condition".
- 14. In the Project window click on the newly added boundary condition and change the name to "Riverside Head Boundary" in the properties window. If preferred, the line colour of the boundary condition can be changed in the properties window as well.
- 15. In the Project window, expand the Riverside Boundary and double click on Head. Select "Table and Chart (single function)".
- 16. Fill in the values as stated in Table 6.3.
- 17. Repeat Step 13 and add the boundary condition for the polder level with values stated in Table 6.4.
- 18. Right click on boundary conditions and add a "Seepage boundary" and a "No-Flow" boundary conditions. Name the above boundaries as "Polder side" and "No Flow" boundary respectively.

Table 6.3: Riverside head boundary condition

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]
2017-03-10 00:00:00	2
2017-03-10 12:00:00	6.5
2017-03-11 00:00:00	2

 Table 6.4:
 Polder level head boundary condition

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]
2017-03-10 00:00:00	0
2017-03-11 00:00:00	2

- 19. Assign the boundary conditions to the geometry. In the DgFlow Model window, click on the geometry boundary lines and assign the relevant boundary condition in the Properties window. It may be useful to uncheck the box boreholes in the map window. Multiple lines can be selected at once by dragging a square around the lines or by pressing the ctrl key and selecting multiple lines. In Figure 6.1, it is shown how the boundary conditions should be assigned. Note that the boundary conditions are to be assigned on both the lines and the nodes. In order to assign a boundary condition to a specific node it is necessary to double click the node. When no boundary condition is assigned, the boundary is a no-flow boundary, i.e. a zero flux boundary. In this example the zero-flux boundary conditions are assigned manually.
- 20. When the Boundary conditions are assigned, the pipe can be defined. Go to River_dike_tutorial \rightarrow D-Geo Flow Model \rightarrow Input \rightarrow Pipes. Right click on Pipes and select "add new pipe"
- Click on the newly added Pipe. In the Properties window, In the Properties window, Set X_{start} to 6 m, X_{exit} to 60 m and Y to -2 m. First set "Y-Position" to -2 m and then "Start:X" to 6 m and "Exit:X" to 60m.
- 22. Click on River_dike_tutorial \rightarrow D-Geo Flow Model \rightarrow Input \rightarrow Grid. In the Properties window, change Defauly Mesh Coarseness to 2.5 and change Pipe Coarseness to 6. This implies that the mesh elements have a general size of 2.5 m and the elements at the pipe are refined by a factor 6.
- 23. Right click on Grid in the Project window and select Generate grid. In the D-Geo Flow window check the appearance of the grid and the grid refinement. There is no automatic

grid quality control in the D-Geo Flow GUI, however the Grid menu mesh quality statistics are provided.

24. In the Project window, right click on D-Geo Flow Model and select "Run model" to start the calculation.



Figure 6.1: Cross-section example River dike including boundary conditions. Light Red is "No Flow boundary", light blue is "River side boundary", red is "Polder side boundary" and green is "Polder level"

6.2.3 Output

- In the model view window, a visual presentation of the output is shown. In the Map window
 make sure that Map → D-Geo Flow Model → Results → Head, is selected. In the Time
 Navigator tab (bottom taskbar), click on play to see the development of the head in the
 domain over time.
- In River_dike_tutorial → D-Geo Flow Model → Output → Pipe Results, time dependent results of the calculation are presented in tables and graphs. These can be viewed by double-clicking on the corresponding Pipe Result.
- 3. Double click on "Equilibrium head drop" → "Table and Chart (Single Function)". This shows the applied head drop and the corresponding pipe length up to the critical pipe length. The critical head drop is the last head drop before the pipe grows towards the other end of the dike, i.e. the second to last head drop in the table, which is the highest head drop at which the pipe is still in equilibrium condition. Please note that this value can be optimized by increasing the number of time steps.
- 4. Double click on "Pipe Element Active" to view how the piping elements are activated over time. If the piping element is breached, the value for "Active" is 1. If the pipe element is not yet activated, its value is 2. Start the Time Navigator and search the first timestep where all the piping elements are breached; this should agree with the head just above the critical head.
- 5. Double click on "Head in Pipe" to view how the hydraulic head along the pipe path develops over time. Navigate to one timestep before all the piping elements are activated. The maximum head at this timestep is the critical head.

6.3 Pilot Case 2: Sea dike steady state calculation

6.3.1 Start-up project

- 1. Repeat Step 1 to Step 4 from Example 1.
- 2. On the top taskbar click on File \rightarrow Save As and save your project as "Sea_dike_tutorial" in your preferred folder.

6.3.2 Input

1. Repeat input Step 1 to 6 from Example 1, however fill in the soil properties stated in Table 6.5. Note that the head increase per time step is now 0.035 m when 288 timesteps of 5 minutes are applied, since the head is increased to 5 m in 12 hours Table 6.7.

Although the load is applied in a time-dependent manner, the calculation is still steady-state as long as the soil and water are incompressible. The rate of head increase is therefore irrelevant for the result, other than that it controls the step size by which the head is increased.

- 2. Repeat input Step 7-10 from Example 1, however fill in the borehole data stated in Table 6.6.
- 3. When all boreholes are created, in the project window, right-click on Boreholes and select "create cross-section".
- 4. In the project window, double click on D-Geo Flow model to view the geometry.
- Analogous to input Steps 13 → 16 from Example 1, create a "submerging boundary" (Sea side boundary), a "head boundary" (Polder Level boundary), a "No-Flow boundary" and a "seepage boundary" (Polder side boundary) condition. Fill in the head values according to the Table 6.7 and Table 6.8.

Name	Dike	Blanket	Blanket polder	Aquifer top	Aquifer bottom
Porosity [-]	0.4	0.4	0.4	0.3	0.3
Compressibility [m ² /N]	0	0	0	0	0
Grain particle density [kg/m ³]	2650	2650	2650	2650	2650
Particle Diameter, D_70 [m]	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0002	0.0001
White's Constant, η [-]	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
Bedding Angle, θ [degrees]	37	37	37	37	37
Hydraulic Conductivity, K_x [m/day]	0.01	0.01	0.01	10	30
Hydraulic Conductivity, K_y [m/day]	0.01	0.01	0.01	10	30

Table 6.5: Soil properties example 2, Sea dike

Table 6.6: Sea dike Borehole data

Borehole nr	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
X Position	-20	4.8	8	45	47	77	100	101	105	106	150
Layer 1	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Blanket	Dike	Dike	Blanket	Blanket	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Blanket polder	Blanket polder
Top level Layer 1	0	0	4.1	14.1	14.1	4.1	4.1	0	0	4.1	4.1
Layer 2	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer top	Blanket	Blanket	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer top	Aquifer top
Top level Layer 2	-7.9	-7.9	0	4.1	4.1	0	0	-7.9	-7.9	-7.9	0
Layer 3	-	-	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer top	Aquifer top	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	-	-	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom
Top level Layer 3	-	-	-7.9	0	0	-7.9	-7.9	-	-	-7.9	-7.9
Layer 4	-	-	-	Aquifer bottom	Aquifer bottom	-	-	-	-	-	-
Top level Layer 4	-	-	-	-7.9	-7.9	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bottom level	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9	-15.9

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]
2017-03-10 00:00:00	0
2017-03-10 12:00:00	5
2017-03-11 00:00:00	0

Table 6.7: Sea side head boundary co	ondition
--------------------------------------	----------

Table 6.8:	Polder	level head	boundary	condition
------------	--------	------------	----------	-----------

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]
2017-03-10 00:00:00	0
2017-03-11 00:00:00	0

- 6. Assign boundary conditions to the geometry. In the D-Geo Flow Model window, click on the geometry boundary lines and assign per line the relevant boundary condition in the Properties window. Multiple lines can be selected at once by dragging a square around the lines or by pressing the *ctrl* key and selecting multiple lines. In Figure 6.2, it is shown how the boundary conditions should be assigned. Note that the boundary conditions are to be assigned on both the lines and the nodes.
- 7. When the Boundary conditions are assigned, the pipe can be defined. Go to Sea_dike_tutorial \rightarrow D-Geo Flow Model \rightarrow Input \rightarrow Pipes. Right click on Pipes and select "add new pipe"
- 8. Click on the newly added Pipe. In the Properties window, change Start: X to -4.8; Y to 0 and End: X to 101.
- 9. When the complete model is defined, click on Sea_dike_tutorial \rightarrow D-Geo Flow Model \rightarrow Input \rightarrow Grid. In the Properties window, change Coarseness to 2.5 and change Pipe Coarseness to 6.
- 10. Right click on Grid in the Project window and select Generate grid.
- 11. In the Project window, right click on D-Geo Flow Model and select "Run model" to start the calculation.



Figure 6.2: Cross-section example 2 including boundary conditions (Blue: No Flow, Green: Sea side Head, Purple: Polder side, Yellow: Polder level).

6.3.3 Output

Check the results in a similar manner as in example 1. In addition, look into the distribution of head and the pipe activation at different pipe lengths by checking the boxes 'Results', 'Head' and 'Pipe' in the map. Note that the applied head was insufficient for the pipe to progress to the upstream side. To find the head drop at which the pipe will progress to the upstream side, the calculation can be repeated with an applied head drop of 3 to 8 m by applying the boundary conditions in Table 6.9.

Time [yyyy/MM/dd HH:mm:ss]	Head [m]	
2017-03-10 00:00:00	3	
2017-03-10 12:00:00	8	
2017-03-11 00:00:00	3	

Table 6.9: Adjusted sea side head boundary condition

7 Scientific background

7.1 Groundwater flow

7.2 Mathematical Model

The storage equation according to Richard's model follows from the mass balance equation, Darcy's law and empirical relations for water content and relative permeability as a function of pore pressure. This article adopts a Galerkin finite element discretization in space, in which the primary field variable is pore pressure $p (N/m^2)$ Hughes (2000); Belytschko *et al.* (2008). Pore pressures are considered to be positive in compression, with index notation being used, x_i (m) denotes Cartesian coordinates in space, t (s) denotes time, and Ω (m²) represents the flow domain with Γ (m) its boundary.

7.2.1 Subsurface Flow Equation

Flow through a partly saturated porous medium can be modeled considering conservation of mass and a generalization of Darcy's law Van Esch (2010), which can be written as

$$(\alpha + n\beta) S \frac{\partial p}{\partial t} + n \frac{dS}{dp} \frac{\partial p}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial q_i}{\partial x_i} = 0 , \quad q_i = -\frac{k_r \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \left(\frac{\partial p}{\partial x_j} - \rho^l g_j\right) \quad \text{on} \quad \Omega^p ,$$
(7.1)

where α (m²/N) is the compressibility of the soil skeleton, β (m²/N) represents the compressibility of the pore water, n (-) denotes porosity and S (-) expresses the degree of saturation of the liquid phase in the void space. The compressibility for elastic behavior of the soil skeleton can be written as $\alpha = 1/(\lambda + 2\nu)$, where λ (N/m²) and ν (N/m²) denote Lamé's constants. Specific discharge q_i (m/s) relates to relative permeability k_r (-), intrinsic permeability κ_{ij} (m²), dynamic viscosity of the liquid phase μ (kg/ms) and its density ρ^l (kg/m³). For a y-coordinate pointing in the opposite direction than the gravitational vector g_y is -9.81 m/s^2 . Equation (7.1) is known as the storage equation. Two types of boundary conditions complete the problem definition; Dirichlet conditions prescribe the pressure on parts of the boundary and Von Neumann boundary conditions prescribe the derivative of the pressure or flux on the boundary. These first-type and second-type boundary conditions read

$$p = \overline{p}$$
 on Γ_1^p , $q_i n_i = -\overline{q}$ on Γ_2^p , $q_i n_i = -s$ on Γ_3^p , (7.2)

where Γ_1^p , Γ_2^p and Γ_3^p are disjoint parts of the boundary where the conditions apply, n_i (-) denotes the outward pointing normal to the boundary, \overline{p} (N/m²) is the prescribed pressure, \overline{q} (m/s) denotes the volumetric water flux over the boundary into the flow domain as a source term, and s (m/s) expresses a source term that will be used for coupling the subsurface flow equation to the flow equation for piping.

A weak form of equation (7.1) follows from multiplication by weighting functions N_a (-), which are attached to nodes of a finite element mesh and integration over the flow domain. The first weak form is given by

$$\int_{\Omega^p} N_a \left(\alpha + n\beta\right) S \frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial t} d\Omega + \int_{\Omega^p} N_a n \frac{dS}{dp} \frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial t} d\Omega = \int_{\Omega^p} N_a \frac{\partial}{\partial x_i} \left[\frac{k_r \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \left(\frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial x_j} - \rho^l g_j \right) \right] d\Omega ,$$
(7.3)

where the caret above a symbol implies that the variable is an approximation. Application of

Green's theorem to the term on the right hand side of equation (7.3) leads to

$$\int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a} \left(\alpha + n\beta\right) S \frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial t} d\Omega + \int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a} n \frac{dS}{dp} \frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial t} d\Omega = -\int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r} \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \left(\frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial x_{j}} - \rho^{l} g_{j}\right) d\Omega + \int_{\Gamma_{2\cup3}^{p}} N_{a} \frac{k_{r} \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \left(\frac{\partial \hat{p}}{\partial x_{j}} - \rho^{l} g_{j}\right) n_{i} d\Gamma.$$
(7.4)

Galerkin weighting and substitution of the interpolation functions gives

$$\int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a}N_{b} \left(\alpha + n\beta\right) S \frac{dp_{b}}{dt} d\Omega + \int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a}N_{b}n \frac{dS}{dp} \frac{dp_{b}}{dt} d\Omega = -\int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r}\kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \frac{\partial N_{b}}{\partial x_{j}} p_{b} d\Omega + \int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r}\kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \rho^{l} g_{j} d\Omega + \int_{\Gamma^{p}_{2}} N_{a}N_{b}\overline{q}_{b} d\Gamma + \int_{\Gamma^{p}_{3}} N_{a}N_{b}s_{b} d\Gamma , \quad (7.5)$$

after the Neumann boundary conditions were incorporated. Prescribed boundary fluxes are given at the nodal points. Implicit time integration yields

$$\int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} \left(\alpha + n\beta\right) S^{k+1} \left(p_{b}^{k+1} - p_{b}^{k}\right) d\Omega + \int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} n \left(\frac{dS}{dp}\right)^{k+1} \left(p_{b}^{k+1} - p_{b}^{k}\right) d\Omega = -\Delta t \int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r}^{k+1} \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \frac{\partial N_{b}}{\partial x_{j}} p_{b}^{k+1} d\Omega + \Delta t \int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r}^{k+1} \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \rho^{l} g_{j} d\Omega + \Delta t \int_{\Gamma_{2}^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} \overline{q}_{b}^{k+1} + \Delta t \int_{\Gamma_{3}^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} s_{b}^{k+1} d\Gamma , \quad (7.6)$$

where Δt is the time step size, k denotes the current time step and k+1 indicates the new step.

7.2.2 Flow Equation for Piping

Modeling of piping follows from the application of conservation of mass and considering Poiseuille flow Huyakorn and Pinder (1983) through a horizontal erosion slit and can be written as

$$\frac{dq}{dx} + s = 0 , \quad q = -\frac{a^3}{12\mu} \frac{dp}{dx} \quad \text{on} \quad \Omega^c , \qquad (7.7)$$

where a (m) denotes the height of the channel and s expresses a sink term. Here the extension of the pipe flow domain Ω^c (m) corresponds to the boundary of the subsurface flow domain Γ^p (m) as equation (7.7) holds for a one-dimensional flow domain. Dirichlet conditions hold on the inflow and outflow point of the piping domain. Boundary conditions for the piping domain are given by

$$p = \overline{p} \quad \text{on} \quad \Gamma_1^c \,. \tag{7.8}$$

The condition of limit equilibrium for the horizontally oriented erosion channel Sellmeijer (1988) reads

$$a\frac{dp}{dx} = \frac{\pi}{3} \left(\rho^s - \rho^l\right) g d_{70} \eta \tan\vartheta .$$
(7.9)

The height of the erosion channel varies in between 0 and 3 grains in an experimental setup, 0 to 10 grains in a field test and 0 to 30 grains for an embankment.

Discretization of equation (7.7) follows the same steps as the discretization of equation (7.1), and the first weak form reads

$$\int_{\Omega^c} N_a \frac{d}{dx} \left(\frac{\kappa_p}{\mu} \frac{d\hat{p}}{dx}\right) d\Omega = \int_{\Omega^c} N_a s d\Omega , \qquad (7.10)$$

where the equivalent intrinsic permeability κ_p (m³) has a scalar value that is given by $\kappa_p = a^3/12$. The second weak form is given by

$$\int_{\Omega^c} \frac{\kappa_p}{\mu} \frac{dN_a}{dx} \frac{d\hat{p}}{dx} d\Omega = -\int_{\Omega^c} N_a s d\Omega , \qquad (7.11)$$

and the final form follows from the substitution of interpolation functions

$$\int_{\Omega^c} \frac{\kappa_p^{k+1}}{\mu} \frac{dN_a}{dx} \frac{dN_b}{dx} p_b^{k+1} d\Omega = -\int_{\Omega^c} N_a N_b s_b^{k+1} d\Omega .$$
(7.12)

The condition of limit equilibrium for a horizontally oriented erosion channel is evaluated at the integration points and is given by

$$\kappa_p^{k+1} = \frac{1}{12} \left(a^{k+1} \right)^3, \quad a^{k+1} \frac{dN_b}{dx} p_b^{k+1} = \frac{\pi}{3} \left(\rho^s - \rho^l \right) g d_{70} \eta \tan \vartheta .$$
(7.13)

7.2.3 Coupled Flow Equation

The sink term in equation (7.12), where *s* is positive for flow out of the channel, provides a source term in equation (7.6), where *s* is positive for flow into the subsurface, and vice versa. Linear one-dimensional elements are used for solving equation (7.12), whereas linear triangular elements discretize the flow domain attached to equation (7.6). Combining both equations yields

$$\int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} \left(\alpha + n\beta\right) S^{k+1} \left(p_{b}^{k+1} - p_{b}^{k}\right) d\Omega + \int_{\Omega^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} n \left(\frac{dS}{dp}\right)^{k+1} \left(p_{b}^{k+1} - p_{b}^{k}\right) d\Omega = -\Delta t \int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r}^{k+1} \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \frac{\partial N_{b}}{\partial x_{j}} p_{b}^{k+1} d\Omega + \Delta t \int_{\Omega^{p}} \frac{k_{r}^{k+1} \kappa_{ij}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \rho^{l} g_{j} d\Omega - \Delta t \int_{\Gamma_{3}^{p}} \frac{\kappa_{p}^{k+1}}{\mu} \frac{\partial N_{a}}{\partial x_{i}} \frac{\partial N_{b}}{\partial x_{j}} p_{b}^{k+1} d\Omega + \Delta t \int_{\Gamma_{2}^{p}} N_{a} N_{b} \overline{q}_{b}^{k+1} .$$
(7.14)

The interface elements align along the horizontal axis. Picard iteration over κ_r^{k+1} and S^{k+1} are used to resolve the non-linearities in the system of equations. Nonlinearities in κ_p^{k+1} are resolved sequentially. For a given trial channel height, equation (7.13) provides the equivalent intrinsic permeability, which is attached to the relevant interface element. The product of channel height and pressure gradient are then compared with the equilibrium condition given by the second part of expression (7.13).

More about validating the DgFlow kernel can be found in Taccari (2016)

7.3 More about piping

Figure 7.1 provides the sequential procedure graphically for a sample problem that includes two interface elements that are in series. The height of the channel is presented as a function of hydraulic head gradient. Hydraulic head h(m) is presented as $h = p/(\rho^l g) + y$, where y(m) is the elevation level. The dark blue line represents the limit equilibrium condition; below this line stable grain conditions apply and above the equilibrium line unstable conditions hold.



Figure 7.1: Activation algorithm.

The calculation process starts by checking the interface element located to the downstream side of the channel (element 1) next to the exit point. For a thickness of 0 mm the head gradient is due to the flow process through the subsurface. Increasing the thickness of the element increases the effective permeability of the element and decreases the gradient over the element leading to the red line in Figure 7.1 (a). The height of the channel is increased stepwise until the condition becomes unstable. This unstable situation is associated with the first (right) point where the red line intersects the equilibrium line. At this point the element becomes active for the given head difference over the structure; a small increase in the channel height pushes the element in the unstable zone. The permeability of the element is increased until the element becomes stable again. The element thickness for which equilibrium holds is obtained by means of a bisection algorithm. This second (left) intersection point denotes a stable situation. If the height of the channel increases above this point, the element enters the stable zone.

The procedure continues by checking the element on the upstream side (element 2) of the first element (element 1). The plot on the right of Figure 7.1 illustrates this process. The height is increased sequentially until the line enters the unstable zone and the second intersection point is found, or a threshold value for the maximum channel height has been reached indicating that the element will not be activated. For the depicted situation, the applied head difference over the structure will not activate the second element. If equilibrium is not satisfied for the trial element however, then the height of the already activated elements is modified accordingly until equilibrium is satisfied within the entire pipe domain.

More about validating the piping module in D-Geo Flow can be found in Rosenbrand and Van Beek (2017)

7.4 Default and recommended settings

parameter	symbol	minimum	default	maximum	unit
particle diameter	D_{70}	$1.00 \cdot 10^{-4}$	$2.00 \cdot 10^{-4}$	$8.00 \cdot 10^{-4}$	m
density of the grains	$ ho^g$	$2.40 \cdot 10^{3}$	$2.65 \cdot 10^3$	$2.80 \cdot 10^{3}$	$\mathrm{kg/m^{3}}$
White's constant	η	0.20	0.25	0.30	_
bedding angle	ϑ	30	37	50	deg
intrinsic permeability	κ	10^{-16}	$1.157 \cdot 10^{-11}$	10^{-10}	m^{2}
pore water density	$ ho^l$	10^{3}	10^{3}	10^{3}	$\mathrm{kg/m^{3}}$
dynamic viscosity water	μ^l	$8.0\cdot10^{-4}$	$1.3\cdot10^{-3}$	$2.0\cdot10^{-3}$	Ns/m^2
gravitational acceleration	g	9.00	9.81	11.00	m/s^2
porosity	n	0.2	0.36	0.9	_
minimal saturation	S_r	0.0	0.00	1.0	_
maximal saturation	S_s	0.0	0.36	1.0	_
Genuchten shape factor	g_a	0.3	2.24	2.5	1/m
Genuchten shape factor	g_n	1.0	2.286	2.5	—
Genuchten shape factor	g_l	-6.0	0.00	1.0	—
compressibility soil	α	10^{-10}	$1.0 \cdot 10^{-7}$	10^{-5}	m^2/N
compressibility water	β	10^{-10}	$5.0 \cdot 10^{-10}$	10^{-5}	m^2/N

Table 7.1: material parameter ranges

References

- Belytschko, T., W. K. Liu and B. Moran, 2008. *Nonlinear Finite Elements for Continua and Structures*. Wiley.
- Hughes, T. J. R., 2000. *The Finite Element Method, Linear Static and Dynamic Finite Element Analysis*. Dover Publications.
- Huyakorn, P. S. and G. F. Pinder, 1983. *Computational Methods in Subsurface Flow*. Academic Press.
- Rosenbrand, E. and V. van Beek, 2017. Validation piping module in D-Geo Flow GUI update, Analysis with steady state and transient flow; D-Geo Flow GUI version spring 2017 (available on request). Tech. rep., Deltares.
- Sellmeijer, J. B., 1988. *On the mechanism of piping under impervious structures*. Ph.D. thesis, Delft University of Technology.
- Taccari, M., 2016. Validation DgFlow. Memo 24th of October 2016 project 1221071. Tech. rep., Deltares.
- Van Esch, J. M., 2010. Adaptive Multiscale Finite Element Method for Subsurface Flow Simulation. Ph.D. thesis, Delft University of Technology.


Photo by: Waterschap Rivierenland

Deltares systems

PO Box 177 2600 MH Delft Rotterdamseweg 185 2629 HD Delft The Netherlands +31 (0)88 335 81 88 sales@deltaressystems.nl www.deltaressystems.nl